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Origins of Proposal 
 
The Administration’s FY 2006 Budget

Request (February 2005) included a pro-
posal to eliminate funding through the
Cooperative State Research, Education,
and Extension Service (CSREES) for three
key land-grant university research pro-
grams relating to agriculture, forestry, and
animal health and disease. 

Although this proposal was soundly re-
jected by congressional decision-makers,
it was clear that the land-grant system
faced a prolonged struggle to continue
funding for these and other programs
with monies distributed through legisla-
tively mandated formulas. 

The Board on Agriculture Assembly
(BAA) of the National Association of
State Universities and Land-Grant Col-
leges (NASULGC) adopted a proactive
approach and impaneled a group of its
leaders to examine the Federal-State
Partnership and recommend changes
“as if we were designing the Partnership
from the ground up.” 

This “Think Tank” group met on sev-
eral occasions in 2005 and produced
the outline of a legislative initiative.
Later that year, the BAA’s Policy Board
of Directors (PBD) approved the con-
cept and expanded the original group
to include other representatives of the
land-grant system and related universi-
ties and institutions. 

 The CREATE-21 committee has worked
in close conjunction with the BAA’s Farm
Bill Committee to further improve the
CREATE-21 proposal and to craft it as an
amendment to the Research Title of the
2007 Farm Bill. In the summer of 2006, a
legislative outline was completed and
submitted to the BAA membership for
approval. 
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In August 2006, 398 ballots were distributed
to the voting members of the BAA with a
September 11, 2006 deadline for response.
When the votes were subsequently tallied,

86.6 percent of those voting supported mov-

ing ahead with the CREATE-21 proposal. 
 
With this unequivocal mandate from
the land-grant system, NASULGC and
its partners are now in the final stages of
preparing a legislative product, identify-
ing congressional sponsors, and visiting
with the many stakeholder organizations
who share our vision of Creating Re-
search, Extension, and Teaching Excel-
lence for the 21st Century. 

 Relationship to NIFA 

The 2002 Farm Bill created a “Research,
Education, and Economics Task Force”
to “evaluate the merits of establishing
one or more National Institutes focused
on disciplines important to the progress
of food and agricultural science.” 

Led by Dr. William Danforth (Chancel-
lor Emeritus, Washington University),
the Task Force presented its report in
July 2004, recommending that: 

 A National Institute for Food and
Agriculture (NIFA) should be created
within the USDA for the purpose of
ensuring the technological superiority
of American agriculture. 

 The mission of NIFA should be to sup-
port the highest caliber of fundamental
agricultural research through competi-
tively-awarded, peer-reviewed grants. 

 NIFA should supplement and enhance
(not replace) existing USDA research
programs, with an annual budget build-
ing to $1 billion over a five-year period.  

 The Director of NIFA should be a dis-
tinguished scientist appointed by the
President and confirmed by the Senate. 

CREATE-21 embraces all of these elements of

the NIFA plan. 
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